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HONITON TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of the Meeting of the Town Council held at The Beehive, Dowell Street, Honiton on Monday 9th November 2015 7.00pm
Present

St Michael’s Ward




St Paul’s Ward

Cllr A Alder





Cllr H Brown 
Cllr S Edwards





Cllr R Coombs
Cllr L Harvey-Ingram

 


Cllr P Halse
Cllr J McNally





Cllr V Howard
Cllr C Melbourne




Cllr C Kolek (Chairman)
Cllr D Perkins





Cllr J Lake




Cllr J Taylor





Cllr K Smith



Cllr J Wadsworth




Cllr G Smith



















In Attendance

Cllr Sara Randall-Johnson (Devon County Council), Cllr David Foster (East Devon District Council) and Cllr Dean Barrow (East Devon District Council).

Press – Callum Lawton (Midweek Herald), Peter Hodges (Pullmans)
PCSO S Mingo – Devon & Cornwall Police Constabulary
Warren Oak – Fire & Rescue Service

Kate Taylor – Environment Agency
Valerie Royle and Neil Hurlock – TRIP
3 members of the public

Clerk in attendance - Chetna Jones (Town Clerk)
15/198
To receive apologies for absence

Apologies were received from Cllr A Mountjoy (P) and Cllr K Hopkins (P), 
Apologies were also received from Cllr Paul Diviani (Devon County Council), Cllr P Twiss (East Devon District Council) and Cllr J O’Leary (East Devon District Council)

15/199
To receive declarations of interest and receipt of requests for new DPI dispensations on items on the agenda
Cllr D Perkins – Director of Honiton Community Complex (P)

15/200
To receive and resolve as a correct record the minutes of the Town Council Meeting held on 12th October 2015 
The minutes of the Town Council meeting held on 12th October 2015 were amended to remove the £ sign before the number of people in minute reference 15/185.
The minutes of the Town Council meeting dated 12th October 2015 were approved by those members of the Town Council in attendance of that meeting with one abstention and then signed by the Mayor as a correct record.

Cllr Taylor left the meeting.

The Chairperson declared the meeting out of session

15/201
Police Report

PCSO S Mingo provided a report and confirmed that there had been 35 recorded offences for the period 12th October 2015 to 8th November 2015 compared with 41 for the same period last year.  The recorded offences included 6 x assault ABH, 1 common assault, 5 criminal damage (2 to vehicles, 2 to properties and 1 to building), 1 proceeds of crime act offence (money laundering), 1 supply of class A drug, 2 possession with intent to supply class A drug, 1 drink driving (charged to court), 1 drunk and disorderly (fixed penalty notice), 4 shoplifting, 1 theft of motorcycle, 1 attempt burglary, 2 communications act offences, 2 public order offences, 1 possession of fighting dog, 1 non-counting action fraud offence, 1 sexual offence, 1 harassment without violence, 1 breach of criminal behaviour order,  and 2 breach of restraining orders.
Police presence was provided at Honiton Carnival with a number of youths having alcohol confiscated on the night.
A new Police Commander (Superintendent Sam De Reya) for Exeter, East and Mid Devon was now in place.

The Mayor thanked PCSO Mingo for attending.

PCSO Mingo left the meeting.

15/202
Report from Devon & Cornwall Fire & Rescue Service
Warren Oak confirmed that it had been fairly quiet during the period leading up to the Carnival, Halloween and Bonfire night.
A total number of 26 incidents were recorded at Honiton fire station as opposed 35 in the same period in 2014.
It was envisaged that there may be a slight delay in time to attend call outs due to the roadworks taking place at Turks Head.
Mr Oak re-iterated that if anyone had any concerns they should contact him through the Town Clerk.

The Mayor thanked Warren Oak for attending.

15/203
To receive a report from the Environment Agency regarding flash flood risks in Honiton and to agree that the Town Council allocate an Emergency Plan Working Group to review this as part of the Emergency Plan.

Ms Kate Taylor thanked the Town Council for allowing her to come and speak to the Council in order to raise awareness of the potential for flash floods in Honiton and to advise people on how to be prepared. Ms Taylor confirmed that the likelihood was very low but that it was essential that people were prepared and that she was happy to work with the Council to accommodate flood risks in the Emergency Plan.
It was unanimously agreed that an Emergency Plan Development working group be set up consisting of Cllr Brown, Cllr G Smith and Cllr Melbourne.
The Mayor thanked Kate Taylor for attending.

15/204
Reports from District and County Ward Members
Cllr Randall-Johnson commended the Town Council for taking the initiative to be prepared and added that the Road Warden scheme could also be operated in a similar fashion with the local community.
Cllr Randall-Johnson confirmed that the work at Turks Head had started and it was envisaged to take place for up to 20 weeks. It had been agreed that manual operation of lights would be in force for the first week and then reviewed. If anyone had any concerns or issues they could contact Cllr Randall-Johnson directly or through the Town Clerk. Cllr Randall-Johnson will look into Fire Rescue Responders having blue lights to assist with passing through the roadworks without too much of a time delay. Cllr Randall-Johnson will monitor traffic conditions with the view of requesting that Old Elm Road be opened whilst the roadworks take place.
Cllr Randall-Johnson was delighted that the youth group had received the top prize of £750 following the recent Dragon’s Den style competition organised by Honiton Together. With the end of this project being imminent Cllr Randall-Johnson asked that the Town Council consider adding funds to the precept in order to provide some of the funding needed in order to continue with this each year.
Cllr Barrow informed the Town Council that the footfall had greatly increased at the Thelma Hulbert Gallery with £8,000 being awarded for the garden regeneration and sales through the coffee shop earning just over £3,000. Cllr Barrow confirmed that a recent exhibition had drawn an average of 40 people per day to the exhibition.
Cllr Foster informed the Town Council that his responsibilities were in health and well-being and that he was involved in a new initiative called First Aid Smart. This project will give a one hour free training course on basic First Aid and was being rolled out to year 6 children followed by new mums. Local businesses were providing the funding to cover the cost.

Cllr Foster confirmed this will be offered to other groups and if the youth group were interested he would find out if and when it could take place.

Cllr Foster was also working with the Health and Well-Being Committee to review the use of inclusive play equipment in play parks across East Devon.

The Mayor thanked the ward members for attending.

Cllr Randall-Johnson, Cllr Barrow, Cllr Foster and Kate Taylor left the meeting.

15/205
Short presentation by Val Royle/Neil Hurlock on an update of the work carried out by TRIP

TRIP has been based in Honiton since 1997 and was a 'One Stop Shop' for Community Transport information and advice for the whole of East Devon. 
TRIP was available for everyone including the disabled, older people and young people in rural areas. 
As a charity, TRIP depends on fundraising efforts, as well as grants, to enable their services to continue. 
TRIP provides:-
· Direct administration for voluntary car services covering the Honiton district, the Seaton and Lyme Regis areas and some services for the Exeter area.
· The Honiton & District Ring & Ride; a fully accessible door-to-door bus service covering Honiton and surrounding areas, providing transport for shopping & trips out.
· Wheelchair-accessible minibuses and smaller vehicles available for individuals or groups to hire (with a driver or self-drive).
· A disabled-accessible transport service for the whole community, serving the Honiton area and the Seaton area, transporting wheelchair users to the local social services daycare centre and for medical appointments or for trips out.
· Wheelchair and electric scooter hire.
TRIP was managed by its board of Trustees under the chairmanship of Val Royle. They meet every two months. Members of the public were welcome to their AGM which was held in July each year. 

There were over 80 members of staff (only 20 of which were paid) and handled over 1000 calls each week.

Honiton Town Council can help with raising awareness by encouraging people to use the resources and if possible provide financial support as well. Currently only 8% was funded by the Government and 92% was raised to cover the costs of providing these resources.
Mrs Royle and Mr Hurlock left the meeting.

15/206
Public Question Time on items on the agenda

The Town Clerk reported that one question had been received and Mr Nix was invited by the Mayor to speak.
Mr Nix informed the Town Council that his question related to the late correspondence item f) and asked that a management information report on the Beehive project be produced as highlighted in the South West Audit Partnership report back in March 2015. This could be provided in the form of a summary on one A4 page supported by two annexures listing all the supporting detail. This will enable effective working for all concerned and there will be no dispute on point of fact.
The Mayor thanked Mr Nix and confirmed that this was an excellent idea and requested that the Income and Expenditure Report working group incorporate this as part of their work. Cllr Perkins confirmed that this was already being worked on.
The Chairperson declared the meeting back in session.  
15/207
Mayor’s Announcements and Questions for the Mayor
The Mayor informed members that she had attended the following:


Honiton Community College work experience breakfast meeting

St Pauls Church for a special service to commemorate the longest reigning Monarch


Carnival fundraising Quiz


Meeting with Children and parents selected to walk in the Carnival procession


Signing of lease and SLA


Chairing of meeting organised by Senior Voice on Mutual libraries


Twinning meeting


End of Season fair at Mackerness Hall


Honiton Carnival


Morning coffee with residents at Honiton Manor


Clock Exhibition at Thelma Hulbert Gallery


Anniversary of Festival of Remembrance

Old Honitonians Service and lunch


Remembrance Service

The Mayor confirmed that she received several requests each week which demonstrated the standing of this Council with local organisations and how keen groups were to come and speak to the Town Council.
A member of the public entered the meeting room.

Questions for the Mayor:

The newspaper included names of different councillors – there was an error and this has been rectified.

Concern over the number of prime locations within Lace Walk were empty with another to close on Christmas Eve and whether a letter can be written to the landlord and the Rating Authority to fill these vacant sites. Cllr Combs declared a personal; interest as he used both the Co-op bank and Stead and Simpsons.
Can a paper copy of the public questions be tabled? This was a possibility although letters were available through the office after Noon on that day.

15/208
To receive, confirm and sign the minutes of the Policy Committee meeting dated 26th October 2015
Cllr Kolek proposed that the Policy Committee meeting minutes be signed as a correct record of the meeting and IT WAS RESOLVED unanimously.

15/209 
Recommendations of the Policy Committee:

a) It was unanimously agreed to suspend standing orders to enable Mr Les Bayliss to address the Council. 
b) Mr Bayliss provided a brief report on the importance of a risk register, the risks identified to date, how to score, why each councillor should score individually and it should be what they think is the likely to happen. Councillors were asked to score the risks by the end of November 2015.
Standing Orders were resumed.

c) Cllr Harvey-Ingram proposed that the Risk Management Policy (which had been previously circulated) be approved and adopted by the Town Council and that the  Risk Register (which had also been previously circulated)be approved as a working document. This was seconded by Cllr G Smith and IT WAS RESOLVED unanimously in favour.
15/210
To receive, confirm and sign the minutes of the Neighbourhood Plan Working Group meeting held on 21st October 2015

It was agreed unanimously by those in attendance that the minutes of the Neighbourhood Plan Working Group meeting be signed as a correct record of the meeting.  
15/211
Recommendations of the Neighbourhood Working Group

Cllr K Smith proposed that the Honiton Neighbourhood Plan Steering Group be set up, that the Terms of Reference be approved and adopted and that the initial members of the Honiton Neighbourhood Plan Steering Group be Mr Les Bayliss (community member), Mr Stephen Kolek (community member), Cllr Jackie Wadsworth and Cllr Caroline Kolek. This was seconded by Cllr Alder and IT WAS RESOLVED unanimously in favour.
15/212
To resolve that the Town Council approve that s106 funding for play parks.

Cllr Brown proposed that the Town Council approve that s106 funding for play parks be spent as follows:
· Langford Avenue- agreements 1,6,9,10      
 £20,614.45
· Davey playing field- agreements 2,3,5,7,8      £31,541.43
· Designs should include inclusive play equipment.
This was seconded by Cllr Wadsworth and IT WAS RESOLVED unanimously in favour.
15/213
To note the signing of the Lease and SLA and appointment of Operations and Customer Service Manager
It was noted that the 10 year lease and Service Level Agreement has been signed using versions previously attached to the signed Agreement for Lease with the addition of the Charity Number and date added. To also note the appointment of Mr Ian Browne as the Operations and Customer Services Manager at the Beehive who will be commencing on 9th November 2015.
15/214
Reports from Members with special responsibilities
Cllr Wadsworth – LAG
Cllr Wadsworth informed the Town Council that she attended the LAG meeting where it was raised that they were keen to have an additional camera on Allhallows field in order to detect the dog fouling instances. The Town Council agreed that Cllr Wadsworth should report that there was insufficient funds for an additional camera.
Cllr Brown – Youth

Cllr Brown confirmed that the youth group had been awarded £750 and that the youths that had taken part were to be commended. The sessions were well attended with many activities planned for the next few months. Application for charitable status was on-going and with the addition of a new member to the Committee this should progress faster.
Cllr Coombs - Footpaths
Cllr Coombs confirmed that footpath inspections had been completed with almost all footpaths inspected and a list of short comings was being produced and will need to be addressed. Work on fencing at Roundball Wood was now complete. A tree had fallen and work to clear this had started.
Cllr Alder – Chamber of Commerce & Arts and Culture
Cllr Alder will be attending the breakfast meeting on Wednesday 11th November where the Royal British legion will be giving a short talk.
Cllr Alder attended a meeting regarding Allhallows Museum where it was noted that there were no road signs for the museum and asked if it was possible to arrange for them to be added.

Work on Christmas Tree Celebration had started and Cllr Howard proposed that up to £20 be spent on a Christmas tree for the Celebration. This was agree unanimously.

Cllr G Smith  - Dementia Friendly Group 
Cllr Smith had attended the AGM of the Memory Café and informed the Council that over 500 people had already been trained on dementia awareness.
Cllr Melbourne – Open Spaces

Cllr Melbourne informed the Town Council that she will be attending the Leisure Partners Forum and hoped to discuss sports project proposals at this meeting.
Cllr Melbourne informed the Council that there will be an Open Space Working Group meeting on Wednesday 26th November 2015.
Cllr Howard – DALC

Cllr Howard attended the AGM of Devon Association of Local Councils and informed the Council that a report was available on the DALC website.

Cllr Howard had also attended the recent Twinning meeting.

Cllr Halse – TRIP

Cllr Halse confirmed he attended TRIP trustees meetings. He also stated that he was pleased to hear about all the organisations and in particular the Council involvement with all these organisations.

Cllr Kolek – Dementia Friendly Honiton

Cllr Kolek confirmed that she had attended the Dementia Friendly steering group meeting earlier today and they have asked that councillors be informed of a quiz night arranged to raise funds.

15/215
Correspondence – to note correspondence received and to resolve any matters arising there from
The list of correspondence received from 13TH OCTOBER 2015 TO 2ND NOVEMBER 2015 had been circulated in advance.
Devon County Council

1. Community News Roundup from DCC

2. Community Survey on Adult Social Care

3. Community Survey on Transport and Roads

4. Community Survey on Parking for people with disabilities

5. Community Survey on Environment and Planning

6. Community Survey on Economy and Enterprise

7. Community Survey on Libraries and Heritage

8. Community Survey on Health and Wellbeing

9. Community Survey on Children and Families

10. Community Survey on Special Educational Needs

11. Community Survey on Waste and Recycling

12. Recycle Thank you Awards – Entries by 30th November

13. Newsletter from Flood and Risk Management Team

14. Information about new banners and decorations procedures
East Devon District Council

15. The Knowledge issues 23, 24 and 25 including an article about permits enabling parking on yellow lines for £5 per day

16. Forward Plan – 1st November 2015 to 29 February 2016

17. Extended Recycling Trials

18. Online questionnaire for Town Council – response required by 13th November

19. Press Release – East Devon Councils’ partnership team wins top prize in local authority challenge by working with Exeter City and Teignbridge Council

20. Meeting with East Devon District Council, Devon County Council and Police Commissioner on Tuesday 1st December 6 – 8.45pm at Council Chamber, The Knowle to gain a better understanding of budget challenges, fair funding campaign and local devolution in the South West

Other

21. Information and Advice Surgeries from Devon Communities Together

22. Jurassic Coast Communities membership renewal

23. East Devon AONB Autumn newsletter

24. Information following Devon Twinning Circle AGM 

25. Response Letter from Highways England regarding yellow lines on Monkton Road

26. Use of Agency Staff at Northern Devon Healthcare 

27. Update from Devon Remembers Heritage Project

28. Clerks and Councils Direct November 2015 Issue 102

29. Local Councils Update November 2015 Issue 190

30. Local Government News

31. DALC November Newsletter including changes to minimum wage from April 2016 and Housing and Planning Bill
Item 15 – It was agreed to contact DCC and raise concerns about the safety aspects when parking on yellow lines.
Item 20 – It was agreed that Cllr G Smith, Cllr Harvey-Ingram (to confirm) and the Town clerk will attend the EDDC event on 1st December.
Item 25 – It was agreed that Highways England be thanked for their response and ask that they keep the Town Council informed of the progress.
Item 31 – It was agreed that the Planning Committee will review the Housing and Planning Bill
Item 14 – Cllr Howard requested further details on this item.

Late correspondence received from 4TH NOVEMBER 2015 TO 9TH NOVEMBER 2015 was tabled at the meeting.

Devon County Council
a) Update on A30 Turks Head Improvements – work starts from 9th November for 20 weeks

East Devon District Council

b) The Knowledge issue 26

c) Planning Applications – withdrawal of paper copies for applications less than 10 homes 
Other
d) Blackdown Hills AONB News, management plan, additional information and guides

e) Healthwatch Voices – Issue 10 Autumn 2015
f) Letter from resident in Tremaine Close requesting that a management information system be set up to provide financial information on the construction of the Beehive

g) Larger Councils’ Committee minutes of meeting held on 26th October
The following items were brought to the Council’s attention:

Item a)

Item c)

Item f)

The press and public left the meeting.
15/216
 Exclusion of the Public

IT WAS RESOLVED that the classification given to the documents to be submitted to the Town Council be confirmed; there was one item which officers recommended should be dealt with in Part B.
15/217  To note on the progress regarding Right of Access matter.
Reason for consideration in Part B:

a. Information relating to this item involves the business affair of a particular person

b. The report details confidential negotiations in respect of land use.

The Town Clerk confirmed that a response had been received to the letter sent to the applicant and that the Council’s solicitor had requested sight of the additional evidence as mentioned in their letter.  
Cllr Perkins proposed and it was unanimously agreed to suspend Standing Orders.

A resolution was proposed by Cllr Perkins to instruct the solicitor (subject to their advice) to write to the other party and take the next step in moving this forward. This was seconded by Cllr Alder and IT WAS RESOLVED unanimously in favour.
Standing Orders were resumed.

15/218
To close the meeting

The meeting was closed at 9.52pm.
Signed Chairperson




14th December 2015 


